

EMERGING FROM BEHIND THE U.S. SHIELD

Japan's Strategy of Dynamic Deterrence and Defense Forces

By DOUGLAS JOHN MACINTYRE

I do not believe that it is a good idea for Japan to depend on the United States for her security over the next 50 or 100 years.

—Former Japanese Prime Minister Yukio Hatoyama, June 10, 2010

Ground Self-Defense Force members receive instructions before departing for mainland Japan in support of Operation *Tomodachi*

s the Treaty of Mutual Cooperation and Security between the *United States and Japan* passed its 50-year milestone in 2010, tectonic shifts within the societal, economic, geopolitical, and military landscape of East Asia were already posing serious challenges to many of the treaty's basic tenets. Within the depths of a global financial crisis, domestic stagnation, internal political change, and the shadow of China's rise, Japan's leaders have continued the decades-long transformation of their country's instruments of national power. The most far-reaching of these changes occurred in December 2010, when Japan announced a new national security strategy that established a defense force capable of dynamic deterrence: the use of multifunctional, flexible, and responsive military capabilities to respond to complex contingencies and "secure deterrence by the existence of defense capability" in order to contribute to stability within the Asia-Pacific region. Despite the environmental and national political crisis triggered by the cataclysmic earthquake, tsunami, and nuclear disaster, Japan's commitment to this strategy is underscored by the fact that the annual budgets for 2011 and 2012 continued defense funding, including acquisitions programs and capability development, at a rate greater than 1 percent of gross domestic product (GDP).1

Adopting a strategy of dynamic deterrence, Japan's current generation of leaders has stepped beyond previous strategies—held captive by the legacy of World War II—in order to set the conditions for a near-term resurgence in Asia. Building on decades of incremental reforms, they have focused on national core values of autonomy and prestige to redefine Japan's security strategy in terms of its own national interests within current and future security environments and to develop a more balanced and symmetrical military capability. Japan's new strategic trajectory presents the United States with an opportunity to renew influence in Asia relative to China; increase cooperation and joint interoperability among diplomatic, economic, and security partners; and foster cooperative engagement through strengthened regional institutions.

Lieutenant Colonel Douglas John MacIntyre, USMC, is Deputy, C5 Plans Division, Combined Forces Korea.

82

Core Values, Vital Interests, and Realism

Japan's primary core values are autonomy, reflected in rejection of dependence, and prestige, with shame dependent upon the observations of others.² Ensuring economic prosperity and maintaining its leadership role within the balance of power in Asia are enduring, nonnegotiable vital interests. The ideal balance of these values was expressed

Japan's political leaders maintained that the U.S.-Japan security alliance was essential until the nation could become more independent and self-reliant

within Japan's foreign policy and grand strategy during the period following the Meiji Restoration and rise of the nation as a great power during the early 20th century. Unique to Japan and in direct conflict with its core values, its national interests have been defined since World War II primarily by its relationship with the United States, characterized by reduced sovereignty, minimal military capability, and constraints imposed by its U.S.-developed constitution. Rather than pursuing its own national interests aligned with its core values, Japan has followed a path more in concert with its common security interests with the United States, including preserving stability, maintaining freedom of action and navigation within the global commons, maintaining leadership roles in regional and global multilateral institutions, keeping the Korean Peninsula peaceful, maintaining peace within the Taiwan Strait, defending against terrorism, avoiding regional proliferation of weapons of mass destruction (WMD), and ensuring the independence of Southeast Asia.3

Realism defines international relations in terms of a nation's use of its means—the diplomatic, information, military, economic, financial, intelligence, and law enforcement capability—to increase its power and position relative to other nations as it reacts to changes within the regional and international geopolitical environments. Based on its unique security relationship with the United States since World War II, Japan's foreign policy can best be described by the persistence of its realism, expressed over the

past several decades in terms of economic strength and diplomatic power through multilateralism.⁵

For example, under the postwar U.S. security umbrella between 1945 and 1952, Japan developed the Yoshida Doctrine, a mercantile-based realism that shaped its economic and foreign policy during the Cold War.⁶ In addition, Prime Minister Eisaku Satō's December 1967 articulation of the Three Non-Nuclear Principles, also known as the "Three No's," announced that Japan would not possess, make, or allow the introduction of nuclear weapons into its territory.7 As the Yoshida Doctrine and Three No's policy established themselves as Japan's foreign policy and grand strategy, autonomy and prestige were supplanted by economic strength and prosperity.8 Despite a prewar history of expressing national power in terms of military strength and external involvement, Japanese realism under the Yoshida Doctrine differed in that the country would now realize power in terms of economic strength and the Faustian bargain of its conditional sovereignty.9 This goes far toward explaining why a country that valued autonomy and prestige would allow its foreign policy to be dominated by another country for such a critical period of its history.

Japan's political leaders in the latter stages of the Cold War differed greatly regarding the timeframe to change the nature of the country's relationship with the United States to restore full sovereignty and reassert itself on the regional and global stage. They steadfastly maintained that the U.S.-Japan security alliance was essential until the nation could become more independent and self-reliant.¹⁰ As Japan's leaders examined their position in Asia, relationship with the United States, and international standing relative to the application of national power, they perceived increased vulnerability within a rapidly changing and highly volatile region, overdependence on the United States for security, and increasingly qualified international and regional respect.11 From the early 1990s through Prime Minister Junichiro Koizumi's (2000-2006) tenure until today, geopolitical changes and increased uncertainty in Asia have shifted Japan's strategic policymakers; they have moved from the economic realism of the Yoshida Doctrine and U.S. security umbrella toward a new security strategy based on the interests of an independent nation facing regional threats, challenges, and

JFQ / issue 65, 2^d quarter 2012 ndupress.ndu.edu



APEC Senior Officials Meeting opens in Washington, DC

competition within the Asia-Pacific region and the international system.

A Complicated and Uncertain Asia

Three security issues are central to understanding the impetus behind Japan's reassessment of its strategic environment and shift toward a new strategy:

China's Rise and Regional Ambitions. Japan finds itself between two superpowers: the United States, an ally refocusing on the Asia-Pacific region following its wars in Iraq

and Afghanistan, and China, an economic competitor defining national interests in the South China Sea, expanding its regional and global presence, and seeking to prevent Japan from countering its regional ambitions as it attempts to weaken the U.S.-Japan alliance. With both Japan and China reliant upon maritime trade, increasingly interdependent due to capital investments, and reigniting territorial disputes due to keen resource competition, the vulnerabilities inherent within the Yoshida-era Japan Self-Defense Force (JSDF)

structure and capabilities represented high strategic risk for Japan.¹³

Regional Territorial Disputes. Despite the cooperation and transparency engendered through dialogue and exchange within organizations such as the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation, Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN), ASEAN + 3, ASEAN Regional Forum (ARF), and East Asia Summit, regional territorial disputes remain at the center of potential conflict within the region. Japan currently has disputes regarding claims

FEATURES | Japan's Strategy of Dynamic Deterrence

of sovereignty with China over the Senkaku Islands (Diaoyutai to the Chinese), with Russia over the Northern Territories (Southern Kuriles to the Russians), and with South Korea over Takeshima (Dokdo to the Koreans). ¹⁴ Also, sharp resource competition has led China to extend its exclusive economic zone via claims of an extended continental shelf into the Okinawa Trench within the East China Sea, posing both an economic and sovereignty challenge to Japan. ¹⁵

WMD and the Ballistic Missile Threat. In 1998, North Korea launched its first missile over Japan. Since that time, the development, testing, and employment of ballistic missiles throughout the region by both North Korea and China, and the increasing regional proliferation of these weapons, have generated significant Japanese political commitment toward the joint development of ballistic missile defenses (BMD) with the United States and a reexamination of collective self-defense under the U.S.-Japan security treaty. Without necessary changes to the treaty, Japan's future BMD capabilities could not provide defense to U.S. forces in the region or engage missiles fired at the United States from third parties.¹⁶

Faced with the emergence of these security issues and the recognized limitations of its previous strategy, Japan's leaders engaged in serious efforts to reexamine their foreign policy and began to stake out a more independent security strategy. Unlike the United States, which regularly updates its national security strategy and defense plans, Japan's National Defense Program Guidelines (NDPG) represent a comprehensive, forwardlooking, strategic-level document outlining every aspect of its security strategy until the national leadership determines that there has been enough of a change within the strategic environment to warrant an update. Since the initial NDPG in 1976, it has been updated three other times: 1995, 2004, and most recently in 2010. The evolution and increasing frequency of NDPG revision clearly signal that Japan is taking stock of its security environment and developing the necessary strategic concepts and military capabilities to achieve its national objectives.

Minimum Defense Capability and JSDF Reforms (2004–2010)

Each NDPG prescribes JSDF capabilities, acquisition goals, and annual budgetary outlays within a corresponding 5-year MidTerm Defense Program and annual budgets.

84

Within NDPG 1976, the Basic Defense Force (BDF) concept was established to address Japan's static deterrence posture, and budget outlays resourced the JSDF at levels sufficient to meet a minimum defense capability. NDPG 1976 was based on five key assumptions: global and regional security environments would remain stable, JSDF could perform essential defense functions, Japan had adequate intelligence and surveillance capabilities, JSDF could be rapidly reinforced by the United States, and the development of an independent military capability would upset the regional balance of power.¹⁷ While

principles. To demonstrate that Japan was a "responsible stakeholder in the international community" without fundamentally altering its relationship with the United States, NDPG 2004 defined two objectives for national security: the defense of Japan and prevention of regional threats "by improving [the] international security environment." ²⁰ It detailed three approaches concerning the application of Japan's instruments of national power: through its own efforts, in cooperation with its U.S. ally, and as part of the international community. ²¹ Reforms initiated by Koizumi were codified in NDPG 2004, and there was a concerted effort

Japan's constitutional ban on collective self-defense was challenged by deploying elements of the JSDF to Iraq and Afghanistan in support of its U.S. ally

the NDPG 1995 reviewed Japan's security posture for the first time in 18 years and codified the national security process, it offered no substantive changes and retained the legacy BDF concept.

Reacting to the evolving strategic environment, specific reforms commenced by Prime Minister Koizumi to adapt Japan's foreign policy and domestic institutions began to lay the groundwork for an increasingly globalized security relationship with the United States apart from constitutional and Yoshida policy constraints. These efforts included:

- The Yoshida Doctrine prohibition against deploying Japanese forces was challenged by deploying forces in support of United Nations (UN) peacekeeping operations.
- Japan's constitutional ban on collective self-defense was challenged by deploying elements of the JSDF to Iraq and Afghanistan in support of its U.S. ally.
- Japan began acquiring powerprojection capability, such as in-flight refueling tankers, amphibious shipping, and air transports, and updated its strike capability by obtaining precision-guided munitions (PGMs).
- Japan began procurement of advanced military technology such as BMD, partnered with the United States on emergent technologies, and began to invest in its military industries.¹⁹

In 2004, an updated NDPG was published that redefined Japan's basic security

to critique the validity of the BDF concept given changes in the strategic environment. JSDF roles were redefined to "provide effective response to new threats and diverse situations; prepare to deal with full-scale invasion; and take proactive efforts to improve the international security environment."

The articulation of Japan's security strategy in terms of the strategic situation in the Asia-Pacific region and its own national interests within NDPG 2004 provided continuity despite the repeated changes in political leadership in the period between Koizumi's successor, Prime Minister Shinzō Abe (2006–2007), and current Prime Minister Yoshihiko Noda (who assumed office September 2, 2011) and set the stage for the development of NDPG 2010, which established defense forces capable of dynamic deterrence.

NDPG 2010 and Dynamic Deterrence Strategy

In the summer of 2010, then Prime Minister Naoto Kan received a report from Japan's Security Council that represented a clear departure from NDPG 2004 and the BDF concept to "secure deterrence by the existence of defense capability." Within this report, the council stressed that, due to decreased warning times before contingencies and the increased imperative to respond to threats that have not been effectively deterred, Japan's security strategy would have to shift toward enhanced JSDF operational capabilities based on responsiveness and the use of "dynamic deterrence." 23

JFQ / issue 65, 2^a quarter 2012 ndupress.ndu.edu



JMSDF Uzushio (SS 592) moors at Joint Base Pearl Harbor-Hickam after training deployment around Hawaiian Islands

Dynamic deterrence is defined by Charles T. Allen, Gary L. Guertner, and Robert P. Haffa, Jr., as conventional military deterrence that combines efforts "to dissuade, capabilities to neutralize or capture, credible threats to retaliate, and the ability to defend" coupled with "an explicit embrace of the use of force" to effectively communicate a deterrent threat or compel an enemy to change its behavior.24 Within the context of NDPG 2010, published December 17, 2010, the adoption of dynamic deterrence language signals Japan's recognition of its strategic challenges and commitment to develop and use multifunctional, flexible, and effective JSDF capabilities to respond to complex contingencies.25

Despite the vague language, there is an important difference between the static deterrence posture of previous policies and dynamic deterrence. While NDPG 2004 continued to define JSDF roles in terms of deterrent effect, the new NDPG 2010 redefined the role of the JSDF in terms of the development and use of a dynamic response capability for national security.²⁶ The principal message of NDPG 2010 to outside policymakers is that, given the strategic environment in Asia, Japan's dynamic deterrence strategy includes "an explicit embrace of the use of force" to defend its national interests. Tokyo's basic security policy objectives have changed to "(1) prevent and reject external threat from reaching Japan; (2) prevent threats from emerging by improving international security

environment; and (3) secure global peace and to ensure human security."27 The threepronged approach of NDPG 2004 is retained, and Japan will continue to uphold a strategic defensive policy and the Three No's. However, analysis of the strategic environment contained within NDPG 2010 recognizes that Japan's current and future security environments will be characterized by increasing disputes in "gray zones," representing confrontations over sovereignty and economic interests.²⁸ Further analysis details North Korea's nuclear and missile threat; China's military modernization, insufficient transparency, and destabilizing actions; and a regional shift in power based on the rise of emerging nations, such as China and India, relative to U.S. influence.

Replacing the outdated BDF concept, Japan's Dynamic Defense Force (DDF) should increase the deterrent credibility of Japan through timely and active operations. ²⁹ As stated within NDPG 2010, DDF capabilities require that the role and force structure of the JSDF change to develop an operationally deployable force that can provide effective deterrence and response, specifically to protect Japan's sea and airspace and respond to attacks on offshore island territories; conduct efforts to promote stability within the Asia-Pacific region; and support improvements to the global security environment. ³⁰

The associated Mid-Term Defense Program (2011–2015) for procurement and

acquisitions indicates resource allocation priority is given to the development of an effective response capability through DDF. Initial changes to the JSDF structure include a reduction in heavy forces and increased mobility and repositioning of units to island territories in southwestern Japan for the Ground Self-Defense Force; expansion of the submarine fleet and regional deployment of destroyer units for the Maritime Self-Defense Force; shifting of a fighter squadron to Naha and the establishment of a new Yokota base for the Air Self-Defense Force; and reduction of active-duty personnel to shift toward a younger force.³¹

NDPG 2010's acquisitions programs specifically target areas that promote growth of DDF capabilities within the JSDF. These include capabilities to ensure security of sea and air space around Japan, respond to attacks against island areas, counter cyber attacks, defend against attacks by special forces, provide BMD capability, respond to complex contingencies throughout the region, and provide consequence management and humanitarian assistance to large-scale and special disasters.³² Focus areas for future development include joint operations, international peace cooperation activities, intelligence, science and technology, research and development, and medical capability.

Total expenditures for the 5-year plan will be approximately 23.49 trillion yen (\S), equivalent to \$279 billion, as reflected within



the Mid-Term Defense Program and corresponding annual budget plans, representing a total reduction of ¥750 billion from 2005–2009 levels.³³ Given the turbulent domestic political situation faced by Prime Minister Noda and his Democratic Party of Japan, internal tensions regarding the country's budget deficit, and the current nuclear crisis, funding levels articulated to support the new security strategy initially appear consistent with Japan's dedication of approximately 1 percent of GDP toward defense.³⁴ However, closer examination of the budget reveals another story.

The Ministry of Defense's budget monitoring and streamlining initiatives including active investigation of fraud, bulk procurement of equipment, acquisitions reform, labor cost reform, and the adoption of performance-based logistics have realized significant savings, estimated at over ¥20 billion annually.³⁵ After combining these savings with the special budget allocations of over ¥475 billion per year for modernization and selected DDF acquisitions programs supporting NDPG 2010 implementation, neither of which were included as part of the totals cited above, the actual Japanese defense budget shows a 3

percent real growth rate and exceeds 1 percent of current GDP.³⁶ In 2012, Japan's annual defense budget and ¥1.4 billion supplemental represent a 0.6 percent growth over 2011 and continue to align annual budget requests with NDPG 2010 goals.³⁷ While policymakers and military leaders may wrestle with the details regarding NDPG 2010 implementation, what would the execution of dynamic deterrence look like in operational terms?

Dynamic Deterrence: Country X in the Gray Zones

Based on the theorists' definition of dynamic deterrence and the NDPG 2010, the following illustration is offered using Japan's response with prepositioned DDF to a territorial dispute with Country X in the gray zones. While Japan would use its diplomatic strength, its relationship with the United States, and multilateralism within regional forums to attempt to dissuade Country X, its DDF—in the form of a highly capable and responsive ground, sea, and air force positioned well within operational reach of the territory—would pose a credible threat of retaliation, including neutralization, capture, or defeat of an enemy, and would compel Country X

to reevaluate its actions or face defeat. Japan could frequently demonstrate its ability to defend its territories through unilateral, bilateral, and multilateral joint exercises. An explicit embrace of the use of force to defend its national interests should be interpreted by Country X as meaning that Japan would use the full potential of its military capability in response to an attack. As detailed within NDPG 2010 and the Ministry of Defense's fiscal years 2011 and 2012 budget requests, Japan's ability to respond effectively to any territorial incursion would be predicated on the permanent repositioning of some elements of the JSDF to become DDF, on enhanced capabilities as a result of procurement and acquisitions programs, and on development of rapid force projection expertise through increased training within its services and with U.S. Pacific Command, specifically elements of the U.S. Navy and Marine Corps.³⁸

As the JSDF evolves into a highly capable and responsive force within the next 5 years, Japan's dynamic deterrence strategy will help it avoid becoming an isolated, irrelevant "Galapagos" within Asia.³⁹ Given the reemergence of Japan's gleaming sword within its strategy, what would be the impact on its

86 JFQ / issue 65, 2^d quarter 2012 ndupress.ndu.edu

neighbors in Asia and the region as a whole? Does Japan's new policy represent an opportunity for the United States?

Implications for Key Nations and the Region

NDPG 2010 indicates a resurgent Japan seeking to achieve autonomy and prestige through national strength. In the future, Japan will act independently of the United States and no longer rely solely upon an American shield. Given this trajectory, impacts will be greatest for China, Russia, the Koreas, Australia, and within the Asia-Pacific region.

Russia. Within northeast Asia, Vladimir Putin and Dmitry Medvedev seek to leverage the increasing economic interdependence among Russia, China, South Korea, and Japan to further reintegrate the Russian Far East region into the national economy. 43 For example, comparing 2009 and 2010 trade numbers, the total trade volume between Russia and Japan jumped by 45 percent to over \$20 billion. 44 With considerable additional trade deals regarding energy, natural resources, and manufacturing at stake, Russia seeks to maintain regional stability as it rebuilds its industrial and economic base.

recognizing South Korea as its third largest trading partner, Japan sees its relationship with Korea as both economically and militarily vital

China. Military modernization, clashes over resource claims in disputed territorial waters, and economic posturing regarding exotic minerals are just a few of the recent actions that demonstrate China's increasing threat perception regarding Japan, a trend that has grown greatly since 1980.40 China's insecurity can best be ascribed to the tension between its regional ambitions, the counterweight represented by the U.S.-Japan alliance, and an increasingly capable and active JSDF, particularly in light of the near-term changes proposed within NDPG 2010. As stated within its dynamic deterrence strategy, Japan's reorientation toward defending its southern islands, including stationing forces within its islands near the Miyako Strait and extending its Air Defense Identification Zone toward Taiwan, is aimed directly at China's growing economic and military assertiveness in the South China, East China, and Yellow Seas. 41

China should not be surprised by Japan's dynamic deterrence strategy. Strategic deterrence has a long history within Chinese military thinking and is defined in terms of weishe zhanlue as both deterrence and compellence through "the display of military power, or the threat of use of military power, in order to compel an opponent to submit." That countries such as the United States and Japan would react negatively toward China's application of weishe zhanlue throughout Asia by adjusting their own military strategies only adds additional weight to the chorus of Asian countries calling for greater Chinese transparency regarding its goals in the region.

Currently, there is a low threat perception within Russia regarding Japan; however, Russian leaders have expressed concerns regarding the impact of planned U.S.-Japan BMD employment in the region and have directly countered continued Japanese claims regarding disputed territories.⁴⁵

Tied directly to Japan's perception of its autonomy and prestige, its determination to maintain sovereign claims on the Northern Territories (Southern Kuriles) and the assertive language of NDPG 2010 have the potential to jeopardize improved economic ties. Japan's insistence on the return of these small islands, which were occupied by Soviet Russia following World War II, seems far out of proportion to their current or potential economic or military value. Without a diplomatic solution, political rhetoric from both sides, planned expansion to the Russian defenses in the Southern Kuriles, and upgrades to the Russian Pacific fleet may create the conditions for instability and continued stalemate between the two nations.46

The Koreas. The year 2010 marked the 100th anniversary of the Japanese annexation of the Korean Peninsula that ended with Japan's defeat in 1945 and was followed by the division that challenges the world today. Despite lasting remnants of animosity based on the Japanese occupation and the continued territorial dispute over Takeshima (Dokdo), political leaders in both Japan and South Korea have taken steps to bring the two nations closer. Approaching the annexation's anniversary, former Japanese Prime

Minister Kan offered a renewed apology, while South Korean President Lee Myungbak expressed his hope that the nations could work together for a new future.⁴⁷ Recognizing South Korea as its third largest trading partner, Japan sees its relationship with Korea as both economically and militarily vital.

Faced with a belligerent and nuclearcapable North Korea, South Korea's ability to enhance multilateral security arrangements by leveraging its alliance with the United States remains its key strategy. Security arrangements between Tokyo-Washington and Seoul-Washington serve as an important unifying force to address North Korea, avoid unintended escalation with China, and defend freedom of navigation and territorial sovereignty. High-level discussions with Japan have led to agreements regarding intelligence and logistics support, while the South Korean political leadership has expressed a desire to reinvigorate trilateral cooperation among the United States, Japan, and Korea. 48 For example, a renewed Trilateral Coordination and Oversight Group process, first initiated by the United States in 1999, would enable the trio to better coordinate policy regarding North Korea, denying it the ability to use wedge tactics to negotiate on a bilateral basis to extort economic and food aid.49

Australia. Responding to a rising China, perceived U.S. distraction, and increased economic and diplomatic ties between the two nations, Australia and Japan signed a joint declaration on security cooperation and entered into the Australia-Japan-U.S. Trilateral Strategic Dialogue (TSD) in 2007.50 The bilateral relationship between Australia and Japan followed decades of skillful internal political shaping and external diplomacy including Japanese support of Australia's participation in ASEAN and other regional forums and Australian support of Japan's efforts to become a permanent member of the UN Security Council.51 Common strategic goals include countering the often unilateral approach of the United States in the region, especially toward China; supporting U.S. and regional efforts to improve security and capacity development; and engaging China in multilateral forums, such as the ARF, to convince it to become a more transparent and responsible regional partner.⁵² An example of the success of the TSD is Australia's participation in annual Proliferation Security Initiative maritime interception exercises with its U.S. and

FEATURES | Japan's Strategy of Dynamic Deterrence

Japanese naval partners aimed at the illegal trade of weapons and WMD technology.⁵³

Concern over China's naval expansion, antiaccess tactics, and missile capability has reached Canberra. Australian politicians plan on spending \$279 billion over the next 20 years to further develop the Australian Defense Forces (ADF), specifically within air and naval forces.54 Published in 2009, Defending Australia in the Asia Pacific Century: Force 2030 reorients Australia's security policy to develop ADF capabilities to act independently when its strategic interests are challenged, provide leadership within military coalitions, and make tailored contributions to these coalitions where Australian strategic interests match those of its partners.55 Shared interests regarding freedom of action and navigation, sovereignty and resource protection, and increased ADF and JSDF capability should enable Australia and Japan to increase joint operations throughout the Asia-Pacific region, including providing security, aid, and capacity development within the fragile South Pacific Island states.56

Asia-Pacific Region. Despite the lingering memory of Japan's World War II legacy, China's increased threat perception, and regional tensions regarding natural resources, Japan's new assertiveness will be a positive factor within the Asia-Pacific region. Contrary to often emotional reactions by pundits, a dynamic deterrence strategy within the context of disputed "gray areas" will resonate with many countries throughout the region, as smaller, less capable nations face the same challenges and may negotiate diplomatic or even military support from Japan to back their own territorial sovereignty or resource claims.⁵⁷ A more capable JSDF will be able to provide a more balanced military role within existing security arrangements, such as those with the United States, South Korea, and Australia, and provide additional assets in support of freedom of action, navigation enforcement, and counterproliferation efforts. In addition to the economic investment and development aid the country provides across the region, Japan may also be able to offer greater response to the region's many natural disasters and assist in increasing local governments' capacity-building efforts. Finally, Japan's reemergence as a more independent and assertive regional actor will serve as an additional counterbalance to China's

ambitions and place greater importance on regional forums for coordination, dialogue, and action.

Prospects for the United States

Japan's new strategic direction opens a window of opportunity for the United States to strengthen its bilateral alliance system to foster multilateral cooperative engagement within regional institutions, while also increasing military cooperation, joint operability, and load-sharing with a key partner for security in the Asia-Pacific region.

Developed as part of the Cold War containment strategy and to address the heterogeneity of the Asian peoples, the United States has employed a "hub and spokes" approach, where it is the hub extending power and influence into Asia through its bilateral alliances—its spokes—with Japan, South Korea, Thailand, the Philippines, and Australia. 58 Due to geopolitical changes in the region, the United States is examining the evolution of formal and informal, bilateral, and multilateral relationships in Asia for opportunities to leverage these linkages in pursuit of its national interests. 59

As stated within NDPG 2010, Japan places a continued emphasis on multilateral options concurrent to the implementation of its dynamic deterrence strategy. This presents Washington with an opportunity to leverage its alliance relationship in a meaningful manner to enhance its position relative to China and for increased regional security cooperation. With the U.S.-Japan alliance as the core security function, bilateral and multilateral agreements between ASEAN member states and Japan should be encouraged to enable the United States to expand its influence in a politically acceptable manner while engaging China regarding transparency and territorial issues.60

Assured access to the global commons and defending against threats to the security of allies are core functions within the U.S. security strategy. Increased JSDF operational capability, with an intent to provide a more meaningful contribution through increased load-sharing with its ally, presents USPACOM with an opportunity to expand its joint interoperability with the JSDF throughout the region in mission areas such as ensuring freedom of action and navigation, maritime domain awareness, BMD defense, counter-WMD proliferation, contingency response, humanitarian assis-

tance and disaster relief, and theater security cooperation. ⁶²

The evolution of Japan's national security strategy, influenced by its alliance with the United States and a rapidly changing security environment, signals Tokyo's determination to navigate its own strategic course but also represents a positive factor for the region while enhancing U.S. influence. As today's generation leaders take Japan in a new, independent direction, returning to its national core values and its role as a world power, Japan's sword is indeed beginning to gleam once again. JFQ

NOTES

- ¹ "Japan to request 2012 Supplemental Funds" *Defense News*, October 10, 2011, accessed at <www.defensenews.com/story. php?i=7908516&c=FEA&s=CCVS>; and "Fiscal 2011 Budget enacted in Japan," *The Mainichi Daily News*, March 29, 2011, accessed at http://mdn.mainichi.jp/mdnnews/national/archive/news/2011/03/29/20110329p2g00m0dm095000c.html>.
- ² Richard J. Samuels, *Securing Japan—Tokyo's Grand Strategy and the Future of East Asia* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2007), 186–187.
 - ³ Ibid., 152.
- ⁴ Jack Donnelly, *Realism and International Relations* (London: Cambridge University Press, 2000), 9; and Lawrence Freedman, *The Transformation of Strategic Affairs*, Adelphi Paper no. 379 (London: The International Institute for Strategic Studies [IISS], March 2006), 28.
 - ⁵ Samuels, 188-189.
- ⁶ Kenneth B. Pyle, *Japan Rising—The Resurgence of Japanese Power and Purpose* (New York: Public Affairs, Perseus Books Group, 2007), 242.
- ⁷ Tsuyoshi Sunohara, "The Anatomy of Japan's Shifting Security Orientation," *The Washington Quarterly* 33, no. 4 (October 2010), 48–49.
 - ⁸ Samuels, 186-189.
- ⁹ Toshi Yoshihara (Professor, Naval War College, Newport, RI) in discussion with the author, March 3, 2011.
 - 10 Sunohara, 48-49.
 - 11 Pyle, 263-277.
- 12 Jeremy Page, "China's Army Extends Sway," The Wall Street Journal, October 4, 2010, A10; Todd Crowell, "Japan's Undefended Southern Flank," Asia Sentinel, September 21, 2010, accessed at <www.asiasentinel.com/index.php?option=com_content&task=view&id=2707&Itemid=243>; Adam Entous, "In Asia, Tone Lightens on Sea Disputes," The Wall Street Journal, October 13, 2010, A15; and Paul J. Smith, "China-Japan Relations and the Future of Geopolitics of East Asia," Asian Affairs: An American Review 35, no. 4 (January 2009), 230–256.

88 JFQ / issue 65, 2^d quarter 2012 ndupress.ndu.edu

- ¹³ George Freidman, *The Next 100 Years: A Forecast for the 21st Century* (New York: Anchor Books, 2009), 66–69. See also Chester Dawson and Jason Dean, "Rising China Bests a Shrinking Japan," *The Wall Street Journal*, February 14, 2011, A12.
- ¹⁴ Yuka Hayashi and Gregory L. White, "Japan Confronts Russia in Island Dispute," *The Wall Street Journal*, September 30, 2010, A8; and Hayashi and White, "Visit Revives Russian-Japanese Dispute," *The Wall Street Journal*, November 2, 2010, A15.
 - 15 Smith, 233.
 - 16 Sunohara, 55.
 - 17 Samuels, 2.
 - 18 Pyle, 364-374.
 - 19 Ibid.
- ²⁰ Sunohara, 41; Japan's Ministry of Defense (MOD), *Defense of Japan 2010* (Tokyo, July 2010), part 2, chapter 2, 146–147, accessed at <www.mod. go.jp/e/publ/w_paper/2010.html>.
 - 21 Ibid.
- ²² Toshiki Kaifu, "Japan's Vision," *Foreign Policy* 80 (Fall 1990), 25.
 - ²³ Ibid., 24-25.
- ²⁴ Michael Evans, *Conventional Deterrence in the Australian Strategic Context*, Land Warfare Studies Centre, Working Paper no. 103 (Duntroon, Australia: Australian Army, 1999), 9–12.
- ²⁵ Summary of NDPG, FY2011–2015, 3. See also Kaifu; and Mid Term Defense Program (FY2011–2015), 1–4.
- ²⁶ "Japan: The Adoption of New National Defense Program Guidelines—Toward a More Dynamic Defense Force," *East Asian Strategic Review 2011*, The National Institute for Defense Studies Japan (May 2011), 252–253, accessed at <www.nids.go.jp/english/publication/east-asian/index.html>.
 - ²⁷ Summary of NDPG, FY2011–2015, 1.
 - ²⁸ Ibid., 2.
 - ²⁹ Ibid., 3.
 - 30 Ibid., 3-4.
- $^{\rm 31}$ Mid Term Defense Program (FY2011–2015), 1–3.
 - ³² Ibid., 3-6.
- ³³ Kosuke Takahashi, "Japan gets tough with new defense policy," *Asia Times*, December 21, 2010, accessed at <www.atimes.com/atimes/Japan/LL21Dh02.html>.
- ³⁴ Toko Sekiguchi, "Japan's Kan Raises Bar in Power Battle," *The Wall Street Journal*, December 28, 2010, A13.
- ³⁵ Japan Ministry of Defense, Defense Programs and Budget of Japan—Overview of FY2011 Budget Request, 12–18, accessed at <www.mod.go.jp/e/d_budget/pdf/221020.pdf>.
- ³⁶ Ibid., 28–30. See also Amol Sharma, Jeremy Page, James Hookway, and Rachel Pannett, "Asia's New Arms Race," *The Wall Street Journal*, February 12–13, 2011, C1–2.
- ³⁷ Paul Kallender-Umezu, "Japan to Request 2012 Supplemental Funds," *Defense News*, October

- 10, 2011, accessed at <www.defensenews.com/story.php?i=7908516&c=FEA&s=CVS>.
- ³⁸ Summary of NDPG, FY2011–2015, 3–5, and Defense Programs and Budget of Japan—Overview of FY2011 Budget Request, 4.
- ³⁹ "Sharp's 'Galapagos,'" *The Wall Street Journal*, "Digital Insights from WSJ.com," September 28, 2010, B7.
- ⁴⁰ Tomonori Sasaki, "China Eyes the Japanese Military: China's Threat Perception of Japan since the 1980s," *The China Quarterly*, no. 203 (September 2010), 565–568.
- ⁴¹ Todd Cromwell, "Japan's Undefended Southern Flank: Uncomfortable Jousting Between Navies in the Pacific Ocean and South China," *Asia Sentinel*, September 21, 2010, accessed at <www. asiasentinel.com/index.php?option=com_content& task=view&id=2707&Itemid=367>.
- ⁴² Dean Cheng, "Chinese Views on Deterrence," *Joint Force Quarterly* 60 (1st Quarter 2011), 92.
- ⁴³ Viacheslav B. Amirov, "Russia's Posture in and Policy toward Northeast Asia," in *Russia's Prospects in Asia*, ed. Stephen J. Blank (Carlisle, PA: U.S. Army War College, Strategic Studies Institute, December 2010), 2–3.
- ⁴⁴ Gregory L. White and Yuri Tomikawa, "Russia, Japan Fail to Calm Tensions," *The Wall Street Journal*, February 12–13, 2011, A12.
 - 45 Amirov, 19-21.
- ⁴⁶ White and Tomikawa, A12; and Andrew Osborn, "Moscow's purchase of French warships causes panic from Washington to Tokyo," *The London Telegraph*, February 25, 2011, accessed at <www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/europe/russia/8345994/Moscows-purchase-of-French-warships-causes-panic-from-Washington-to-Tokyo. html>. See also Gregory L. White, "Russia to Boost Kuriles Defenses," *The Wall Street Journal*, March 2, 2011, A13.
- ⁴⁷ Associated Press "South Korea, Japan discuss military pact," Fox News.com, January 9, 2011, accessed at <www.foxnews.com/world/2011/01/09/skorea-japan-discuss-military-pact/>.
- ⁴⁸ Hyeran Jo and Jongryn Mo, "Does the United States Need a New East Asian Anchor? The Case for U.S.-Japan-Korea Trilateralism," *Asia Policy*, no. 9 (January 2010), 89.
 - 49 Ibid., 92.
 - ⁵⁰ Ibid., 83.
- ⁵¹ Yoichiro Sato, "Japan-Australia Security Cooperation: Jointly Cultivating the Trust of the Community," *Asian Affairs* 35, no. 3 (2008), 153–154.
 - ⁵² Ibid., 156-157.
 - ⁵³ Ibid., 162.
- ⁵⁴ Sharma et al., C2. See also Kazuhiko Togo, "Regional security cooperation in East Asia: What can Japan and Australia usefully do together?" Australian Journal of International Affairs 65, no. 1, (February 2011), 56–57.
- ⁵⁵ Australian Government, Department of Defence, *Defending Australia in the Asia Pacific*

- Century: Force 2030 (2009), 48, accessed at <www.defence.gov.au/whitepaper/docs/defence_white_paper_2009.pdf>.
 - 56 Sato, 165-166.
- ⁵⁷ James Hookway, "Philippine Oil Vessel Confronted by China, Spurring New Dispute," *The Wall Street Journal*, March 4, 2011, A8.
- ⁵⁸ Taizo Watanabe and William T. Tow, "Trilateralism, Southeast Asia and multilateralism," in *Asia-Pacific Security—US, Australia and Japan and the New Security Triangle*, ed. William T. Tow, et al. (London: Asian Security Studies, 2007), 128.
- ⁵⁹ Chairman, Joint Chiefs of Staff (CJCS), The National Military Strategy of the United States of America 2011—Redefining America's Military Leadership (Washington, DC: CJCS, 2011), 13.
 - 60 Watanabe and Tow, 129
- ⁶¹ National Military Strategy of the United States, 9, 14.
- ⁶² Ibid., 13–16. See also Commander, USPACOM, Strategic Guidance, September 2010, accessed via link at <www.pacom.mil/>; and Toshi Yoshihara, "Chinese Missile Strategy and the U.S. Naval Presence in Japan," *Naval War College Review* 63, no. 3 (Summer 2010), 57–58.